Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Wednesday 16th September 2015, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In Attendance
MM, SL, SA, AH, MS (Parish Councillor), Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)
Apologies for absence

BC, JM, MB, Dr Roger Dykins and Nicola Lamb (Reception Manager)

Update from the Parish Council

The meeting began with updates from MS on Corbridge Parish Council issues. Major Gas works are currently ongoing within Corbridge and would be followed by the resurfacing of Newcastle Road. This should cause minimal disruption to Health Centre traffic although traffic lights would be in use for some time yet.
Additional disabled parking bays would be going into the centre of the village and plans for additional parking in the centre of Corbridge near the graveyard are under consideration. Currently there are no plans for double yellow lines on Newcastle Road. Pot holes are being surveyed at present.

Work on the Dementia Friendly Initiative continues with a new community activity being developed on a fortnightly basis from April next year. It is planned to hold this on alternate Thursdays in the Parish Hall and to incorporate the Memory Café. A meeting will be held on Thursday 4th November to which all interested parties and stakeholders will be invited in order to ensure that this initiative is fully supported and resourced. It is hoped that the assisted walking group can operate on the same day and that transport to supermarkets etc. can also be arranged from that same venue. Work on the Dementia Friendly initiative has now started in Hexham with some of the learning from Corbridge being shared.
Julie reported that most of the practice staff have now completed the Dementia Friendly awareness training and that this is being rolled out in other GP practices across Northumberland as a CCG imperative. Melvyn was asked whether a weekly activity session would be better as this would cause less confusion as to which Thursday the centre was open and he confirmed that it would only be possible to run on a weekly basis if sufficient volunteers were forthcoming.
Northern Gas and local fundraisers have successfully obtained 2 defibrillators for the village through the Stephen Carey Fund. One would be sited outside the library and the other location is yet to be confirmed. The defibrillators would be contained within a secure box which can only be opened with a pin number supplied by trained operators who staff a telephone line accessible 24 hours a day. This would ensure that the defibrillators would not be used inappropriately. The practice would be informed when these facilities wire up and running. Steven reported that a similar machine had been installed at Riding Mill Parish Hall.

‘Tell us your Story’

One of our patients had completed a ‘Tell us your Story’ form and Julie presented this for discussion by the group. The lady in question had been referred to service based in Newcastle who had mis-diagnosed a condition which rendered her unable to drive for 8 weeks before it was confirmed that the diagnosis was wrong. She would be pursuing a formal complaint regarding this but had asked for us to discuss the issues this raised within our PRG. 
Communication difficulties with secondary care providers is an ongoing issue and whilst most patients, when asked, do opt to receive copies of their hospital letters it can be surprising to note how long it takes for these letters to arrive. Some letters are incorrectly addressed (either to the wrong GP or sometimes even to the wrong practice) and this can cause problems for patients who need to order medications or who require follow-up here at the surgery. At present these letters do not come electronically to the practice but via internal mail which was something being addressed by the hospital trusts.
The story underlined the importance of establishing an agreed management plan when seeing consultants so that it is clear when letters will be sent out, how quickly results or diagnoses will be available and what follow-up arrangements are to be made. Patients should be encouraged to take a companion if appropriate and should have clear guidance as to where they should go for information or support after the consultation, particularly if the correspondence with their GP is likely to take some weeks to arrive.

It was suggested that we could produce a leaflet for patients with advice about what to expect when seeing a hospital consultant and what questions to ask. Julie agreed to discuss this with the GPs.

Presentation and discussion about the GPAQ questionnaire

During July the National GPAQ questionnaire was distributed to patients on arrival for appointments and the results had been analysed in the form of a report. The report had been circulated prior to the meeting so that a discussion regarding each question could take place as follows:-
Questions 1-11 Feedback on individual GPs/Nurses’ consultations
The responses given to these questions were described as ‘fantastic’ and it was remarked that we should think ourselves fortunate to have such good GPs. The fact that 100% of patients stated they would be happy to see the GP again was a measure of how appreciative patients are of the quality of general practice here. In all questions we were rated higher than the GPAQ national benchmark figure which was extremely positive. Julie confirmed that individual reports would be made available to each GP so that they could look at their own personal feedback.

Question12 Our Reception staff
Feedback about our receptionists is very good and it was acknowledged that, as front line staff, they cope very well with the demands of the role. One question was raised about those who had responded unfavourably in that it would be good to establish whether the one respondent who had rated receptionists as ‘not at all helpful’ had given negative feedback throughout the questionnaire and Julie agreed to look at this.
[A quick glance has confirmed that on the same questionnaire poor ratings were given for questions 12, 13, 14, 15, 17, 20, 21, 24, 25, 40 and 41. ]
Question 13 Access by Telephone
Responses to this question were extremely positive, much higher than national benchmarks indicating effective use of the auto attendant and the prescription line option as well as the training for reception staff. It was suggested that by increasing the use of online access we could reduce the number of phone calls coming into the practice and thereby improve the rating even further. This links to questions 18 and 19 discussed later.
Question 14 Speaking to a Doctor or Nurse

In light of the comment regarding the timing of telephone calls it was suggested we should give the patients perhaps a 3hour window when a phone call could be expected although there were dangers in being too accommodating. It was suggested that receptionists should emphasise the need to call back if the telephone call is regarding something which is actually more urgent or which becomes more urgent through the course of the day so that another GP could deal with it. Leaving a message if the telephone is engaged and using mobile numbers as an alternative to landlines if patients need to leave the house. Julie agreed to discuss this further with the GPs to see whether some allocation of telephone consultation time could be established each day although this might vary from GP to GP. For patients requesting blood test results it was suggested we could have a different system for this, separating them from the rest – particularly when results are ‘normal’ so that GPs do not have to make those calls and, again, the practice will give consideration to this.
Question 15 Access to urgent appointments

Responses to this question are more negative than in previous years which prompted a discussion about the wording of the question. Our current method of telephone triage which enables some patients to be dealt with by telephone without needing to be seen may be influencing the answers here. Those who actually needed an appointment but were advised that later in the week would be appropriate would also generate a negative response even though this is clinically appropriate.    It was agreed that this question should be changed in future surveys to read ‘If urgent, can your problem be dealt with on the same day?’ just see whether it is the interpretation of the question which is influencing this.
Questions 16 and 17 The  ability to book ahead

Whilst the feedback suggests that the majority of patients are able to book ahead, members of the PRG suggested that, for online bookings, the time could be extended beyond the current restriction of 3 weeks. Julie agreed to change this immediately as there were no reasons why, using our current software, this could not be altered.
[This has now been changed to 60 days]
Questions 18 and 19 Methods of Appointment Booking
Looking at the two pie charts it would seem that whilst 18% of patients book appointments online, potentially 28% of patients would prefer to use online bookings. The reasons for the difference were not clear and PRG members suggested that we should be encouraging greater take up of online bookings by advertising the service again. Data from within the practice indicates that patients use the online prescription service much more than the online appointment booking which might have something to do with the types of appointments available. Our software upgrade last Summer (2014) has made many more appointments available to the online system and has improved the online facility for patients. It was noted that currently there is an error message showing on the login screen and Julie agreed to investigate this further. However, caution remains with regard to the booking of nurses appointments because they could potentially be booked incorrectly (either with the wrong nurse or at the wrong time). It was suggested that we could map the responses to this question against the demographics to see whether it was any particular patient group who aren’t accessing the online service but would like to so that these could be encouraged to use the system. It might also suggest that we are under-reporting those who could potentially use the online system. This is worth further investigation to see whether we can reduce the gap.

Questions 20 and 21  Access to your ‘particular’ doctor
The delay in getting an appointment with specific GPs depends on their working patterns as well as their particular interests and skills. Appointments with certain GPs are booked further ahead than for others and although this is being actively monitored within the practice it seems that our ability to adjust appointment availability with specific GPs to meet the demand for appointments is not as effective as it could be. Current waiting time for an appointment with Dr Stanley is 19 days and with Dr Willins is 13 days but with the other GPs is around 1 week. Having distributed the questionnaire in the early Summer, experience at that time was likely to be adversely affected by GP holidays so this probably reflects the worst case scenario. However, satisfaction ratings for this question are lower than we would like them to be. 
It was suggested that we should offer urgent patients less choice of GP and allocate the urgent slots with GPs whose access to routine appointments is better. We might also be able to influence this by ensuring that those GPs with the longest wait times do less triage activity or perhaps fewer home visits in order to create more routine appointments within the system. Julie agreed to take these suggestions back to the GP team for discussion. The issue of wasted appointments was also raised (we call these DNAs – ‘did not attends’) but Julie confirmed that this is not a particular issue for us and patients generally do let us know if they need to cancel an appointment.
Julie was asked whether this suggests we actually need more GPs and she explained that within the confines of current funding this is not affordable. The patient list size (on which our income is based) has stayed the same but the demand for appointments goes up year on year and this has to be absorbed. Recent research within the practice has suggested that for some very regular attenders, a longer appointment on a regular basis might be more effective than 20-30 short appointments over the course of a year and we hope to test this in the near future.

Questions 22 and 23 Access to ‘any’ doctor

The feedback suggests that when patients do not express a preference for any particular doctor, half are waiting more than 2 days for an appointment. This seems to indicate that our provision of semi-urgent appointments could be better if we are to assume that those who were able to book an appointment on the same day probably had a more urgent problem. It was suggested that, with the online service, when presented with the names of GPs who are available, patients will tend to book with those who they are familiar with which will mean they wait slightly longer. Again, the timing of the questionnaire may have had an impact on this as, in late July, there would be no Registrar appointments available. Three new Registrars joined the practice in August and currently we have very good access to their appointments (within 2 or 3 days). Patients should be encouraged to consult with these doctors when continuity is not an issue so that appointments with the GP Partners are more accessible for patients needing to see particular GPs.
Question 24 and 25 Waiting times within the surgery

Levels of satisfaction with waiting times are low and this has been highlighted in the past as an issue for patients which so far we have failed to resolve. Julie suggested within the report that one of the issues affecting waiting times was the complexity of GP consultations and the removal of the urgent (often quicker) consultations from main surgery lists onto triage. This means that for every consultation which lasts longer than 10 minutes, additional waiting time accrues for those towards the end of the list. The waiting times reported on the questionnaire are longer than we would like and this is an issue we would like to improve. 
Julie explained that the EMIS software logs arrival times and displays this on the appointments screen so that clinicians can see how long patients have been waiting. It was suggested that we should plot this against the patients’ perceptions of their waiting time to see if it matches. Other tactics for creating catch-up time within surgeries could be explored further but this would either reduce the overall number of appointments available or would extend each surgery session creating less time for home visits and telephone calls. Julie agreed to take this issue back to the GPs for further discussion possibly to consider how the working day could be re-arranged to enable the same number of appointments to be offered in such a way that would allow catch-up time or perhaps additional appointments on some days at the expense of home visits or other activities. 
Questions 26 and 27 Surgery Opening Hours
It was agreed that whilst it is reassuring to see that 87% of patients are happy with current opening hours, there is a clear desire to see more appointments after 6:30pm and on Saturdays (both from patients who are happy and those who are not). A discussion took place about 7 day working and the impact on the ‘in hours’ period of having GPs available at weekends but whilst it is accepted that having GPs available beyond core hours is not currently fully funded, it may be worth, on an experimental basis, moving a morning session into the evening so that the day runs from lunchtime through to 8pm on occasion. Julie pointed out that this impacts on Reception cover and cleaning schedules etc. which might make it difficult to co-ordinate on a regular basis but might be worth consideration alongside the comments made about GP availability and waiting times. For example, it might mean that a GP could do visits first (in the early afternoon followed by a number of face to face surgery sessions with appropriate breaks for catch-up time.
Question 28 Speaking to a GP

It was noted that two thirds of patients have a GP they would prefer to speak to and this should be considered when thinking about questions relating to ‘particular’ GP as it is this which creates the demand for telephone calls and appointments. 69% of patients do get to speak to their preferred GP and only 5% say they do not get to speak to their preferred GP so our systems appear to work well for patients who request a particular doctor – even if a telephone call is offered as an alternative to an appointment.
Questions 29-39 Feedback about Practice Nurses

Julie agreed to analyse this separately and circulate the results in due course.
Question 40 and 41 Overall rating for the surgery and the Friends and Family question
The feedback for these questions was seen as very positive and the practice was commended on receiving such high satisfaction from patients.

Demographics
The demographic groups represented in the survey do not appear to match very closely with the overall patient demographics and Julie was asked to present some data alongside the demographic tables to show the actual practice population which would help to identify groups of patients whose views are under-represented.

Julie was also asked whether any benchmark data was available for practices with a similar demographic profile to ours so that meaningful comparisons can be made – either with other neighbouring practices or with other practices in similar locations. A full comparison might not be available but, for certain questions, the National Patient Survey might provide a better benchmark.

Free Text Comments  
There were many supportive and complimentary comments about the practice as well as some suggested improvements:
1. Concerns about additional houses in Corbridge having an impact on patient numbers and appointment availability. Julie confirmed that we would keep a close eye on patient registrations to ensure we keep pace with developments.

2. Prescription ordering – 3 day wait – it was suggested that for some non-dispensing patients this might be a reference to the Pharmacy collections system which varies from branch to branch (some only collecting prescriptions twice a week) which gives the impression that the delay is caused by the practice. We do have a patient leaflet explaining how prescription ordering works and this could be made more readily available.
3. Blood test availability – the practice are training up an additional phlebotomist to do additional session which should help with this.

Julie agreed to summarise the points above into an Action Plan for the coming year and would display this on the notice board with a copy of the report.
Date of Next Meeting
Thursday 10th December 2015 at 7pm
